BPA deal could trim utility bills 7 percent: Electricity - Most Oregonians would again benefit from cheap hydropower after a court ruling led to a 13 percent increase in May 
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Most Oregonians would see lower electricity bills next October under a tentative deal that reallocates the benefits of the cheap hydropower sold in the region by the Bonneville Power Administration. 

Advocates for public utilities and their counterparts at private utilities have reached a preliminary agreement that would reinstate BPA payments to private utilities, which were suspended last May, at about 65 percent of their previous level, according to several parties close to the talks. 

If the payments flowed to all ratepayers in equal proportions -- though that's by no means assured -- that could mean a rate reduction of about 7 percent for customers of Portland General Electric and Pacific Power. If that were the case, average residential customers of PGE would see their bills drop by about $6.50 a month. 

Ratepayers were hit with an increase of some 13 percent in late May after a federal court ruled that the BPA had ignored the prescribed formulas for calculating the payments and overpaid private utilities. 

Public utilities, which dominate in Washington, originally filed suit against the power marketing agency because they believed the "overpayments" were driving up their rates. Their customers also could see a rate reduction, though details remain to be worked out. 

Advocates on both sides of the agreement declined to confirm specifics, as they are still shopping the deal with various stakeholders. But Scott Corwin, executive director of the Public Power Council, said he hoped "to have something for the broader community to review in the next couple days." 

The BPA sells low-cost electricity generated at 31 hydroelectric dams and a nuclear plant in the Columbia River basin, primarily to consumer-owned utilities that were given preferential rights to the power when the agency was established in 1937. 

Since 1980, however, the agency has been required to address the disparity between its own cheap rates and those offered to residential customers by private utilities, such as PGE, that have higher costs than the BPA. It does that through a system of monetary payments known as the residential exchange. 

BPA's suspension of the payments in May led to an outcry from Oregon's ratepayer advocates, congressional delegates and the governor. Public utilities, meanwhile, were thrilled with the court outcome. Many hoped for a substantial rate reduction and refund of past overpayments. 

Since then, BPA has urged negotiators from public and private utilities to continue a series of closed-door meetings, ostensibly to negotiate a resumption of the payments at a new level. 

Before BPA suspended the residential exchange, it was making payments to private utilities of about $28 million a month, or about $330 million a year. Under the deal being discussed, BPA would resume making payments next October of between $200 million and $225 million a year. The payments would reportedly be fixed for 20 years, with no escalation. 

That provision could meet opposition from Oregon Gov. Ted Kulongoski, who has strongly opposed the idea of capping the payments, because the cheap power produced by the federal system is getting more valuable as the price of power from other sources rises. 

Freezing the payments, the governor said earlier this year, "would have the effect of decreasing the relative share of the monetary benefits . . . to Oregon ratepayers over the long term. Such an outcome would be unfair and is unacceptable to me." 

Marc Hellman, an administrator at the Oregon Public Utility Commission, said the numbers being discussed aren't as large as the PUC had proposed and the PUC was chagrined by the proposal to cap the payments. But he added that there may not be an alternative. 

"This is a top-down process," Hellman said. "There may not be much Oregon can do." 

Public utility customers also may balk at a deal fixing the payments at more than $200 million -- either because they consider it too high or because the agreement does not expressly mandate specific refunds of what they contend were overpayments of up to $1.5 billion between 2002 and 2006. 

Ultimately, it's the BPA that needs to come up with a final number in a formal rate case that starts in December. While federal court told the agency that it couldn't simply enter a settlement on the number, the agency apparently has enough discretion in tweaking the financial assumptions in its rate case to come up with whatever residential exchange benefit is acceptable to all its customer groups. 

What BPA Chief Executive Steve Wright has been looking for is guidance from utilities on a politically palatable, and thus legally sustainable, level of benefits. 

"There has been good progress made to date," BPA spokesman Scott Simms said Monday. "But ultimately the parties need to decide whether they can come to agreement." 
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